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Town of Goshen 
BOARD OF FINANCE 

REGULAR MEETING 
Wednesday May 8, 2024 

CALL to ORDER: Chair Allan Walker called the meeting to order at 7:33 p.m. 

Attendance: Chair Allan Walker, Vice Chair Ned Bixler, Paul Collins, Scott Tillmann, Robert Valentine, Jim Korner, Pat 
Reilly (alternate), Russell Murdock (alternate) and First Selectman Todd Carusillo. 

Consideration of 2024-2025 Budgets: 
Allan Walker asks the Board if anyone has any considerations for next year’s budget. Any general comment they 
would like to make before we start making motions? 

Paul Collins said that in the capital budget, there is an item for the telephones that was supposed to had been 
removed and put into operations because it is not a capital item. It is a monthly bill that we get, and they had a 
contract for five years. It should lower the selectman’s capital budget by $ 7380.00 and increase the operating 
budget by $ 1476.00. This does not materially impact the overall town budget, but it does reclassify those things and 
brings the capital budget down to 12.53 % increase. 

Allan Walker asked why the capital budget would go down if the regular budget goes up? Paul Collins replied that it 
was because 5 years of bills were considered there. Paul Collins said he reworked the document and Allan Walker 
said he would accept the change. 

Bob Valentine said he wanted to ask one question before we began: Do we had a revised Recreation budget? And 
said that he does not have one. Allan Walker said we had a revised Recreation budget. Bob Valentine asked if it was 
sent out in the packet most recently? The clerk responded that it was. 

Bob Valentine asked if he had a revised capital budget for Recreation? 

Ned Bixler noted it showed the salary increases. Bob Valentine said that the salary increase was adjusted. Ned 
Bixler asked what the adjustment was? Two or three thousand dollars net, he couldn’t remember the exact dollar 
amount. 

Allan Walker asked if Bob Valentine had the revised capital and he replied that he did have it. Bob Valentine has 
reviewed Public Works capital and stated that the Recreation budget was revised subsequent to our last meeting 
last week. Bob Valentine said that if there are questions on the Recreation budget, we can adjust the Recreation 
budget after the public hearing, as he is not certain that we had the most current Recreation budget. 

Ned Bixler said this was a repeat from last week, are we looking at the final revision or what do we had here? 

Scott Tillmann noted that the date in the corner is May second. 

Bob Valentine said that if you have May second, and not May first, then that should be the most recent. He just 
doesn’t happen to have it. 

Pat Reilly noted that there were changes made to camp supplies and programs. He said the original budget was 
$23,000 or $ 24,000 and now it is $10,000. Ned Bixler agreed. 

Todd Carusillo said that the Recreation capital went from $ 28,700 to $ 23,700. Bob Valentine said he does have that. 

Bob Valentine said that he had sent out an email last Saturday evening on Mil rate calculations and such. That is 
going to be incorrect for two reasons. He thinks we would want to add in the $ 247,000 that Region 6 is returning to 
us, back into the fund balance. The other thing is from the revenue sheet. If you look at the sheet there is no interest 
income in the revenue sheet at all for fiscal year 2024/2025. If you look at Debbie’s year end estimate for interest 
for the current year it is $ 378,429 That means we are off on the revenue side, that was $ 75,000 budgeted for the 
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current year, so that you are basically $300,000 off on the revenue side. And therefore, that calculation of expense 
versus fund balance is off by no small amount. Bob Valentine said he would revise and if the board thinks it is 
appropriate he will include the $ 247,000 that Region 6 is returning to us when he revises it. Ned Bixler said he 
thought that would be appropriate and the money is coming in October. 

Bob Valentine said that he has been very vocal about budgeting, and he took a lot of time to go through all the 
budgets today. Bob Valentine said that for those in the public, what we are trying to grapple with here is the reality 
of the increases over current year, that are not necessarily ordinary, some out of the ordinary, drive this budget, not 
so much in capital but certainly on the operating side. 

Bob Valentine said we had a $ 78,000 increase in tipping fees for MIRA, which is a huge amount of money. A 
$10,000 increase in computer support, accounting consultants a $ 3,300 increase. Town Clerk is up $ 9500, 93 % in 
her land records duplication. Board of Assessors, our expenses there are up, But the big one, the big increases are 
those just mentioned. 

Bob Valentine said that as people look at this budget, it is a pretty substantial increase. He said that he would say 
that there is not enough work being done for the taxpayers, in getting good value. We had contractors and people 
we do business with, increasing 10%. A 53% increase of MSW because we didn’t have it all in in the current year’s 
budget. But we had a 10% plus increase from vendors. We must do a better job on the administrative side to make 
sure we don’t have these huge increases because that is what is driving the budget. 

Allan Walker asked what could be done to tackle the general malaise? Everybody’s cost are up, everybody is 
complaining. He said we could eliminate the tiny budgets and then make an across the board reduction of X %. Allan 
Walker said that we’ll come up with a percentage that lowers everybody a little bit except for the tiny budgets, it is 
an approach we could take. 

Bob Valentine said that what he is talking about; on the administrative side, doing a better job and making certain 
we are getting the best value for the taxpayer. 

Ned Bixler said that we can’t lower the tipping fees. We can lower that budget by 10% but it won’t be real. That is 
what happened last year. Bob Valentine agreed but said that when we see some of our contractors with a 10% 
increase, when we see an 98% increase in land record duplication. We had an explanation from Barbara, and I thank 
her for that explanation. But I haven’t had a 10% increase in income over the past year, and I’ll bet most of our 
taxpayers hadn’t. We have a lot of work to do before we go through this budget process again next year. 

Allan Walker asked the board if anyone had any general statement they would like to make. 

Ned Bixler said he agreed with Bob Valentine’s comments and said they were accurate. Ned Bixler said he doesn’t 
like the idea of across the board cuts, eliminating smaller budgets. Ned Bixler said that was a shortcut he did not 
agree with. Ned Bixler said we had extra money this year. At the same time, we had some departments that had 
some extra needs and some unforeseen, and perhaps avoidable in the future, expenses. He agreed with Bob 
Valentine’s thought on the administrative effort. Overall, Ned Bixler said he realizes that most of these departments 
had really tried. 

Russel Murdock asked if the Region 20 money was a one off? Ned Bixler said that Region 20 is going to be cheaper 
than Region 6. We had some one offs; we had definite two deliveries of funds that are one offs. That item should 
see a reduction as that was one of the main reasons we merged. And it’s true, the cost per student, cost per town, 
should go down, and is down. 

Russell Murdock asked if it would stay down? Ned Bixler said that, well everything goes up, but it’s going to be less 
of an impact than if we were still Region 6. Russell Murdock said that education is one of the things that seems to 
constantly climb, year after year. Ned Bixler agreed and said it should grow slower because we are in Region 20. 
Scott Tillmann asked, hasn’t the education budget been flat? Ned Bixler responded that yes, even as Region 6, it was 
flat and this time we are seeing a reduction and hopefully it stays flat on the reduced. 
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Scott Tillmann thanked Bob Valentine for the leg work. Scott Tillmann said that for some of those numbers we got 
explanations, and they might have been single only vendors, but if something is 98%, we had to look at other 
vendors. 

Bob Valentine said that when we go through the budgets one by one, We are probably going to approve those at the 
percentages as it is currently 

Bob Valentine said we get an additional $161,000 greater in education grants almost $162,000. Our increase in 
revenue side is $580,235 adding the $247,000 returned from Region 6, it is $ 827,235. Interest is no small piece of 
that. $ 300,000 in interest income. We have almost 12 million dollars pass through in the course of a twelve month 
period. Then we add the $ 630,000 reduction in education cost, all those together are $ 1,457,782.  

Jim Korner agreed with Bob Valentine with trying to cut cost as we can. Jin Korner said everything has gone up, 
probably 20% or better, Everyone is feeling that. The town as a whole is feeling that, and we had to pay more for 
things and things cost more. Does that mean the Mil Rate needs to change; it may. Jim Korner said the bottom line is 
we need to buy these things; we have to have most of this budget. Jim Korner said he looked through most of this 
budget and he feels that there are not a lot of crazy things in there. Jim Korner said that the departments are not 
looking for anything outlandish. Allan Walker agreed. 

Pat Reilly also agreed with Jim Korner. Pat Reilly said that we elect boards and commissions and they come up with a 
budget, they work hard. They are volunteers that put their time in to come up with a budget and do the best they 
can. Pat Reilly said he doesn’t see a lot of fluff. Allan Walker agreed. 

Allan Walker asked if we approved the salaries across the board? Bob Valentine said we did it for elected officials, 
contractors, and also the merit budget increases for all others and election workers should be included. Allan 
Walker said he believes the election workers are underpaid. 

Allan Walker asks if the board wants to approve the total budget as amended? That’s one way to do it. How else 
would you like to do it? 

Ned Bixler said that we’ve gone down the line before and asked Allan Walker if he is suggesting we do not do that. 
Allan Walker said that he did not believe we had to do that. 

Jim Korner asks if there is a question about the Recreation budget? Do we exclude that budget? Bob Valentine said 
that if you had the May second version, that it is subsequent to last Wednesday. Jim Korner confirmed he had a May 
second version, and t believes it’s the proper amount although he does not recall the actual number. Jim Korner said 
that if everyone is in agreement that it is the correct budget then we could just approve the bottom line, which 
would then in fact approve all budgets. 

Allan Walker said that eventually we will need to approve by a number. Scott Tillmann said that Paul Collins had a 
question on the Selectman’s budget and asked Bob Valentine if there would be a motion on that adjustment. Bob 
Valentine said we could take the Selectman’s budget separate and add a note to the change. That will be Town 
Office Building rather than Selectman’s budget. 

Allan Walker asks the board if they are reasonably happy, that they had between them, the right numbers? 

Ned Bixler asks if we had the handwritten paper with the Selectman’s budget change. Paul Collins provided Ned with 
a paper. Ned Bixler and Paul Collins said that this does change the bottom line, in both Capital and Operating 
Budget. 

Paul Collins said he had emailed the changes to Bob Valentine . 
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